
Minutes of a Meeting of

2022 CHARTER REVIEW COMMISSION

Held June 6, 2022
Present:  Mike Young, Chair


Peter Petto
   Brian Cruse
                                    Jim Strunk



                                    

               Law Director Barbour                     Tara Wendell
               Clete Miller

                                     

Excused:  Scott Dwyer, Jennifer Lesny Fleming, Lynn Linder

Also Present:  Lydia DeGeorge, Councilwoman, Ward 2, Michael Greco Councilman, Ward 3, Peter J. Winzig, Councilman, Ward 4, David L. Tadych, Ward 1.
The eighth meeting of the 2022 Charter Review Commission was called to order at 5:00 p.m. on June 6, 2022 by Chairman Young.

Mr. Young called for comments, changes or corrections to the minutes of the Meeting of the Charter Review Commission held May 16 2022.  
Motion by Mr. Cruse, second by Mr. Petto, to approve the minutes of the Charter Review Commission meeting held May 16, 2022.
Motion carried.

CORRESPONDENCE
There was no correspondence received since the meeting held May 16, 2022.

Mr. Young advised that the next scheduled meeting is Monday, June 20, 2022.  Since Monday, June 20, 2022 is a legal holiday, Juneteenth, and City Hall is closed, the meeting will be held on Tuesday, June 21, 2022 at 5 p.m.
Discussion/Ranking 5-31-2022 List of Possible Changes to the Charter  
Mr. Young asked the members of the Charter Review Commission if they have heard any comments or issues from the community in regard to the work of the Charter Review Commission.  There were no comments.
Mr. Miller asked if the items on the list include the requests transmitted through early communications, e.g. Councilman Tadych in regard to the length of terms of Ward Council members.  All subject matter of communications received have been included on the list for possible changes in the Charter.
Discussion items for possible changes in the Charter.
Preamble:  

Add aspirational words “to affirm the values of representative democracy…”

Mr. Young stated there was discussion to change the wording of the Preamble to make it more confirming and to also change “the Village of Bay” to “Bay Village.” 

Mr. Cruse stated that this is important and he is in favor of discussing this further for possible submission to the voters for Charter change.

Mr. Young stated that the suggested change to the Preamble will rise to Level 1.
Section 1.2 Manner and Exercise.

Add “and the laws” after under the Constitution. 
Mr. Young stated that he does not think the words should be added here because that would mean they should be added to a number of other places in the Charter.  He noted that almost everything in the Finance section is governed by state law.  The state laws supersede what the Constitution would say.

Mr. Cruse stated that he actually marked that section, as o.k., but he would agree with Mr. Young and he does not see any reason to change this section.

Ms. Wendell stated that this is actually in Section 1.1. Powers.
Mr. Strunk agreed that he does not think the words “and the laws” need to be added because the Constitution is the law.

Mr. Petto suggested “Constitution of the State of Ohio or the general laws of Ohio.”  This is the way it reads in Section 1.1(A) Name.

Ms. Wendell stated that she personally does not think the change needs to be made in Section 1.1.  It is a semantic change that does not change the powers.  Ms. Wendell does not believe it is necessary to change the wording in Section 1.1 Powers.

Mr. Young stated that based on the discussion, this item will be omitted as a suggested change.

Section 2.1 Number and Term.

Change the length of terms for Ward Council Members to 4 years.
Mr. Young stated that the office of the President of Council,  Council-at-large, and the office of the Mayor, are four-year terms.  The office of Ward Council is a two-year term.  The question is whether the Ward Council should have four-year terms.

Mr. Cruse stated that having served as a two-year Ward Councilman and as a four-year Council President, his feeling is not to change the Ward Councilman to two year terms.  There is a reason that somewhat mirrors the federal government with Congressmen only serving two year terms versus Senators serving six-year terms.  Mr. Cruse thinks there is an underlying philosophy to stagger them and have the potential for turnover.  Mr. Cruse noted that he ran twice for the office of Ward Council.  The two years comes around quickly, without question.  If the person is doing a good job, it is not an issue because chances are that no one will challenge the office holder.
Mr. Cruse votes that he does not feel it necessary to change.  It makes sense to limit the terms; if somebody is not doing a good job it limits the time frame that the ward is not being adequately represented.

Mr. Miller stated that he has a different perspective.  He served as Ward Councilman for one term, ran for a second term, was challenged and lost.  Mr. Miller stated that he thought he was doing a very good job.  He had built up some momentum, drafting new ordinances and updating ordinances. His constituents did not recognize his work.  Mr. Miller believes that Mr. Cruse is correct on the philosophy side of things as how it is staggered, but couldn’t the staggering be by when your term begins?  If we were to initiate a four year term, then we would have to look at  where the cycle is going for the Council people, where they would have to renew.  There are four on the same calendar year.  If we change that then we impact when the votes occur, so you have to be timely by that so we are not costing the City more money to run a special election for two or four Council people.  Mr. Miller stated that he is on the fence about the length of the term.  He thinks everybody should be a Councilperson; we should all have to deal with that.  But, there should be some limitation.  Mr. Miller stated that one of his interests was to limit the length of time that a Council person serves as well, not for any personal reasons, but he thinks it is good government to have turnover.
Ms. Wendell stated that she does like the forced servitude idea for City Council.  She is also on the fence.  Ms. Wendell appreciates what Lydia DeGeorge had to say, and there were other comments when this first came up, about how long it takes to get rolling when you first get on Council and before you know it, here you are again.  It seems like we have seen more competition recently than the past years for various municipal offices.  Ms. Wendell stated that she likes the two year terms, she likes the turnover, it is a lower barrier of entry for people that are considering Council.  Four years is a big commitment.  Give it two years and if it doesn’t work out somebody else can come in.  Ms. Wendell brought up two points: 1) she wouldn’t mind studying it a little bit more and if there is a breakout session possibly it could be looked into a little bit more, but, with all of the research Ms. Kemper did on Dave Tadych’s behalf with all of the surrounding communities it seems pretty split and there are a lot of people doing four year ward terms.  Our job here is to think about things that we want the voters of Bay Village to consider.  We are not making the change; we are deciding whether we want the voters of Bay to have the option to consider this themselves.  Ms. Wendell stated further that she is not sure how she would vote on the matter without doing a little more research.  She would advocate putting it on as a Charter amendment and let the citizens of Bay Village decide what they think.
Mr. Strunk stated that he is on the fence either way.  He agrees with all of the points stated here.  They all are valid points.  Mr. Strunk likes the idea that every two years it gives the people of Bay Village an opportunity to make a change.  He could also see that two years goes by very fast, and he agrees that it probably takes a year just to figure out where to go, what the paper work is.  Mr. Strunk stated that he could go either way.

Ms. Wendell stated one other point about the length of the term.  Mr. Miller mentioned about running a second time and losing that race.  You only have to wait two more years if you want to run again.  Just because somebody was defeated in the election it doesn’t mean that the person that won was more qualified or was going to be a better Council person.  Maybe that person was a better campaigner, or had more money.  There are so many reasons why people win an election.  That doesn’t mean they would have been a good Council member.  Maybe two years later the candidate who lost runs again and wins in a landslide because the voters realize the candidate was a good Councilman when he was representing the ward and they made a mistake two years earlier.  It is only two years they have to wait to make that change if it turns out the person they chose wasn’t what they had hoped for.

Mr. Miller stated, to Ms. Wendell’s point, when there is that four-year obligation, there are life changes after four years.  Mr. Miller noted that his life changed into that second term.  He took a different position with his firm and it limited how much time he could spend volunteering with the City.

Ms. Wendell stated that there still is that option if you are looking for the security of the ability to really do more of a deep dive into getting some things accomplished, there is that four year at-large position if you wanted to run for that seat.  It would be nice to see more competition for that as well.
Mr. Petto stated that he thinks it takes longer to get the swing of things and four years makes sense to him in a way.   He does like the idea of voters not having to wait four years to have their voices heard, and, if there is a proposal for four year terms it should be staggered terms like the Senate is staggered.  A third of the Senate changes every two years.  That gives a chance for there to be some feeling of the public voice can be heard.  But, also, Mr. Petto stated, he worries about everything in the four years happening at the same time because we want to spend a certain amount of money on elections.  Suddenly, if everything changes that can be trouble.  
Mr. Miller stated that he looks at a lot of these things that happen in our City as a planning exercise and you want some continuity so you have that intellectual history going forward as the new people come on board they can keep the momentum moving forward.

Mr. Young stated that within the Council-at-large position there are separate terms.  It would have to be the same way with Ward Councilman positions.  It would be more turnover possibly, but not necessarily.  The one effect Mr. Young sees is that at least when there are two year terms citizens can vote based on issues to have a change.  The first or second year in and you vote on something that is controversial you can be voted out because of that vote.  When you vote as a Council member you are cognizant of the fact that the vote could have cost.  And, it does happen.  If doing four years, the likelihood of that happening is less.  There is also the opportunity for referendum because of not wanting to wait until a councilman is gone in three years.  That is one of the things that adds into that mix that no one has discussed.  Mr. Young stated that he is conflicted as well.  As someone who ran four times, it was a lot of running, but one of those was unopposed.  There was some good of having to run every two years.  Mr. Young noted that he knocked on every single constituents’ door.  As a ward councilman you can do that.  As an at-large councilman you can’t.  Mr. Young stated that he knocked on everybody’s door trying to talk to every single resident.  Mr. Miller did the same.  That is not unusual.  The one positive is that the candidate gets a feel for what the constituents want or don’t want and what kind of job you or Council is doing or not doing.  There is a lot more direct feedback than if you run every four years.  You will hear what constituents have to say.  But, it is a lot of work.

It is a lot of weekends you are committing to, actually walking around your ward to knock on doors.

Mr. Cruse stated that you are walking around knocking on doors because you want to hear what your potential constituents are saying and feeling so you can be a better Council person and there is nothing wrong with that.  Mr. Cruse noted that with his four year term you get detached.  When he came on as Council President he finished the two years of Mr. Martin’s term and then had to run again.  Even in that Citywide race he personally got to about two-thirds of the doors in the City in that campaign.  In that two year position you have to be in touch with your neighbors.

Mr. Cruse stated that he suggests this merits discussion at the meeting on June 21 with the whole group.  He asked Law Director Barbour over the next two weeks to determine, if the Charter Review Commission submits the question of four-year terms for the ward council representatives, and if it passed, what mechanical side issues are we not anticipating that we would have to have as part of this.  As Mr. Young said, it is going to have to be staggered.  
Mr. Barbour stated that two of the ward people would have to run for two years, and then four years at the following election.

Mr.  Cruse noted that this is not as simple as “Shall the ward council terms be four years?”  What do we need to add to make that proper proposal?

Mr. Young stated that there has been discussion that it takes two years to learn.  Yes and No.  Within those two years you are learning and Council as a whole gets a feel of who they would like to have as chairmen of certain committees.  It is up to one person, the President of Council and Council may have a voice by the fact that they vote to confirm.  In most cases, a Council person does not start on the committee that they would choose.  Many times you are placed on a committee to see how it works, and how the City works, so after two years you prove yourself and are placed on a different committee.  This is the proving period within Council.
Mr. Cruse stated that this matter definitely warrants a whole group discussion.

Term limits.

Regarding term limits, Mr. Young stated that he is uncomfortable having just a term limit for just City Council.  Why wouldn’t it also be for the Mayor and the President of Council?  The term discussion should be broader.  If we are going to talk about it, it has to be for everybody, and is it the same length of time?

Mr. Cruse stated that what is good for one should be good for all.  He agreed that if the committee is going to flush out term limits it should be for all elected positions.

Mr. Strunk asked if, looking back, has there ever been a problem with not having term limits?  The 37 year length of service for former President of Council Martin was noted.

Mr. Young stated that if even if there were term limits, it would just be for one position, e.g., Ward Council, Council-at-large, President of Council.  Each different position would begin a new term limit.

Mr. Strunk asked if a Council person sits out for two years, can they re-run.  The answer was yes, the term would begin anew.

Ms. DeGeorge stated that the aspect of term limits that frightens her, whether it be Councilman, President of Council, or Mayor, is if someone knows your term is up and you cannot run again, and suddenly there are a couple of people running “just because,” not because they have a vested interest in what to do or what needs to be done, but just because it is an open position.  Mr. Barbour commented that every two years is a term limit, which is an excellent way to put it because everyone has the opportunity to run whether it is two or four years whether there is a term limit or not.  It really speaks to a person’s commitment if they choose to run, not because of a term limit.
Ms. Wendell noted that Mr. Greco (present in the audience) was one of the candidate’s for the at-large position, was not chosen, and then applied for the Ward 3 election and won.  When you think of all the people that applied for the at-large position because it was open, and how many of those cared enough out of Ward 3 to apply for Ward 3?  Ms. Wendell also feels that term limits take the decision out of the hands of the voters.  You could be extremely fond of the person and think they are doing a fantastic job as your elected official, and that choice is being taken away from them because the clock has run out.

Mr. Greco noted that he did not realize the responsibility of the position until he was elected.  If you are not responding to the phone calls or emails that you are receiving at 10 p.m. on a Sunday night the constituents will hold you accountable and follow up.  If you are not doing the job they will talk to their neighbors.  If you are not doing a good job they will find someone else to replace you.  Mr. Greco stated that he loves what he does and makes sure he dedicates himself every evening to be checking voice mails and emails.

Mr. Young stated that at least the committee wants to visit the matter of length of terms.  Mr. Cruse suggested also including term limits as part of the discussion with the entire committee.

Section 2.2 Qualifications

Tighten language so it is clearer that a 2/3 vote isn’t required to disqualify a Council Member who violates Charter Qualifications.

Add? “Any member of Council...who violates any of the qualifications…shall forfeit their office.”

Mr. Young stated that he feels this matter will take care of itself.

Ms. Wendell stated that she agrees that it will take care of itself and does not need a change in language.

Mr. Young noted that the example was that if a council person moves away and still wants to be on Council.  In this case, Council would vote the person off very quickly.

Section 2.2 Qualifications will not be included for further discussion or potential change.

Section 2.4 Vacancies.

Restricting Council Members from participating in the process of selecting a vacancy replacement when they are a vacancy candidate.

First sentence addition? “Council shall establish such further process as Council may deem necessary to facilitate such vote. However, any member of Council who is a candidate to fill said vacancy is prohibited from participating in such process and vote.”
Mr. Cruse stated that he advocates a change in this section.  It was unfortunate for all of those who went through the recent process and it shined a light on the need by the Charter Review Commission to review this further for possible change.  Mr. Cruse submitted words at the beginning of the review for possible change:
Mr. Petto stated that many of his neighbors have asked if this section will be submitted for change.

Mr. Miller stated that in reviewing the suggested language Mr. Cruse submitted he feels it is appropriate and the Charter Review Committee should definitely include this section as a matter for change.

Mr. Young stated that to him there are two different approaches.  One is the language that Mr. Cruse submitted, and it is appropriate to make the change the way he suggested.

Mr. Young asked the type of change to be made.  Shall the exact procedure be written in, or just the language Mr. Cruse submitted as a track to run on.  Mr. Young stated that he feels it is more appropriate to give Council a track to run on as opposed to being prescriptive all the way.

Mr. Cruse stated that this matter should definitely be given a Level 1.

All expressed agreement.
Section 2:15 Emergency Ordinances and Resolutions


We need to hear from the Law Director if “Emergency” is indeed a legal term that must be used.


If not, change the wording?

If it can’t be changed, suggest Council make it a policy to describe why an “Emergency” is needed during introduction of such legislation.  
Mr. Young stated that the correspondence received from the Director of Law indicates this will not be a matter for change.  

Ms. Wendell stated that she is the one who originally brought the matter forward and wishes now to retract that suggestion.  Mr. Cruse stated that the word “emergency” is an unfortunate word choice, but cannot be changed.  Mr. Strunk noted that the word “emergency” as it is used is universal in all communities.

Section 6.3 Classification of Service (CIVIL SERVICE COMMISSION)

Classified and Unclassified Service – Better Description – See Rocky River’s language for reference.
Mr. Young asked if this matter rises to the level of change.  He believes it should be changed while he is concerned that submitting this might rise to the point of causing a negative reaction among voters that would cause all the issues to be defeated.

Mr. Strunk stated that those that oppose it might think there is any underlying reason which might cause opposition.
Mr. Barbour stated that Mr. Strunk’s comments are well taken based on the experience with the previous Charter Review Commission.  Civil Service has worked very well and there have not been any issues.  

Mr. Miller noted that the Police Chief thought it might be helpful but was not expecting that it be restructured.

Section 6.4 Duties

No real change, but drafting cleaner language.  Mr. Barbour noted he could draft a suggested change.
Section 6.5 Removal

Typo?  Change or as opposed to “nor” or “and.”  Possible change of Language to comport with due process requirements. The notification should come first, then the clause about suspension.  If changed go to gender neutral language.
Mr. Cruse stated that he would be willing to look at these sections for further discussion.

Ms. Wendell stated that rewriting these three topics in Section 6 would make it clearer.  We all agree there is not a problem, but we all feel it could be clearer, easier, more direct.  If this is something we all agree upon, and it ends up going on the ballot, would we submit:  “Shall Section 6.3 Classification of Service read as follows..”  We would be asking somebody to read the entire section.  That is a lot to ask someone in the ballot box to read.
 Mr. Cruse stated that at this stage it is worth looking at it to see if we are comfortable with the language.  

Mr. Young asked if this rises to the level of adding it as a matter to be discussed by the entire group.  It was agreed to discuss this further as a group.

Mr. Barbour noted that there is a vacancy on the Civil Service Commission.  The Commission consists of three members, with one current vacancy.

Ms. Wendell suggested that possibly one member of the Commission could attend the next Charter Review Commission member.  

These sections pertaining to Civil Service will be included for discussion with the entire Charter Review Commission.

 Section 7.3 Funds (Planning Commission)

Payment to members of Planning Commission (also Zoning Board), and possibly other board and commission members for their service.  However, Council members that are board and commission members would not receive a payment beyond council pay.
Mr. Young stated that the comments were that the Charter Review Commission is in agreement with compensation for members of the Planning Commission and Zoning Board of Appeals, and possibly other board and commission members for their service.  However, it is something that should be left to the discretion of the Council as a whole rather than something to be included in the Charter.  The Funds statement permits compensation, and Council could do this as their own prerogative.  Is there something we want to recommend Council to do?

Mr. Strunk agreed that a recommendation should be made to City Council for payment.

Mr. Cruse stated that he does not think the Charter is the appropriate place, and is unsure how he feels about a recommendation that Council consider this action.

Ms. Wendell stated it is covered in Section 2.5 about salaries.  It does not even specifically say that Council gets a salary.  It merely says that Council has the power to fix the salaries of its own members and other officers and appointees, whether elected, appointed or chosen.  It covers everyone, all the way down to the Boards.

Mr. Young agreed that this matter is something that should be considered by City Council.

All expressed agreement.  Section 7.3 will not be a Charter Review Commission item.

Adding ranked voting.

Mr. Cruse suggested Council form a study group and review this matter further.  
Law Director Barbour stated that he spoke with Mr. Brent Lawler of the Cuyahoga County Board of Elections.  Mr. Lawler has been with the Board for 22 years and has no experience with this kind of voting (ranked-choice voting).  To his knowledge, it has not been done in the State of Ohio, at least in the larger counties.  To Mr. Cruse’s point, this is probably something that should be looked at on a longer term basis.

Mr. Cruse stated that this is similar to the way, many years ago, there was discussion about Mayor/City Manager type of government.  That research was a huge undertaking, and this may be the same type of thing which cannot be done within the next couple of months.

Mr. Young stated that he does not want to have this discussion at the same time of the Charter Review.  It should be put off for a while and looked at a later date.

Mr. Petto stated that he thinks it would be fun to study but it is a solution that is not aimed at the kind of problems we have in Bay Village.  It is appropriate for a highly polarized electorate where there are multiple candidates and spoilers that disrupt the process.

Section 11.3 Nonpartisan Elections/Primary Elections. (NOMINATIONS AND ELECTIONS)

Adding a clause to eliminate or move back the date when write-in candidates can submit their names
Mr. Cruse stated that he marked this matter as a “no” based on his thought process that there is already a system in place.  Any movement about write-in candidates is going to be perceived as trying to limit access to a ballot.  Our rules play out when write-in candidates want to file and it takes care of itself.  Mr. Cruse would be a “no” on this matter.

Mr. Young stated that two people contacted him in regard to this, and both were at one time members of the League of Women Voters.  They thought it should be brought up for discussion based on their past experiences.  Some of the comments in regard to the League of Women Voters and the current discussions thereof, doesn’t sound like it is something that is still on their minds.  Others who contacted Mr. Young still think it is a viable discussion point and something that should be looked at, but based on what Mr. Young sees at this point in time it does not rise to the level of something that should be changed.  Mr. Young stated that he certainly does appreciate the amount of discussion time and some of the research done.  

Mr. Miller stated that in reading those notes there was not a conclusion that a future Charter Review Commission should be taking steps to make these corrections. In 2014, there was not a conclusion that Council should take this matter up with the Charter Review Commission. 
Mr. Young stated that this will be removed from the list.  Mr. Cruse expressed agreement.

Mr. Miller stated that he would like to have the other members of the Charter Review Commission present for comments.  He would keep this at a Level 2 for the entire group. 
Mr. Young summarized that there are two matters that have risen to Level 1.  One is the Preamble, and the other is Vacancies. He asked if there is a way to have some type of language to review prior to the next meeting.  Mr. Cruse suggested tasking Ms. Lesny Fleming with the Preamble since she had some great suggestions.  Ms. Wendell stated that the change of “Village of Bay” to “Bay Village” could also be included.
Mr. Young suggested that Mr. Cruse review Section 2.4 once again and forward something again.  Mr. Cruse referred to the language he has submitted.

Mr. Young stated that the Charter Review Commission will come back and look at Section 2.1, Number and Term, Section 6.3, Section 6.4 and Section 6.5, and Section 11.3 for discussion of the entire commission.   
Mr. Barbour stated that the deadline for submission to Council is six months from the date of appointment.  Council confirmed appointment of the Charter Review Commission on February 7, 2022.

The Board of Elections submission deadline for Charter amendments is 60 days prior to the General Election, which falls this year on November 8, 2022.  Sixty days prior is September 21, 2022.

Mr. Cruse stated that the two that the Charter Review Commission was unanimous about today will only require wordsmithing.  On June 21, the Commission can bring the others to a conclusion.  

Mr. Young stated that if extra meetings are required he would suggest meeting on the Mondays in-between the scheduled meetings.  By the next meeting there should be a good idea as to how much work needs to be done prior to making reductions.

The next meeting will be held Tuesday, June 21 at 5 p.m., due to the Juneteenth Holiday on Monday, June 20.
Upon motion by Mr. Young, the meeting adjourned at 6:01 p.m.

_________________________


___________________
Mike Young, Chairman



Joan Kemper, Secretary
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